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DIGEST 

Protest that agency improperly withdrew a small business 
set-aside on the qround that low bid exceeded the fair 
market price, because agency's fair market price determina- 
tion allegedly was based on unrealistically low qovernment 
estimate of the cost of the work, is denied; the record 
shows that the government estimate had a rational basis, and 
that the protester's bid was substantially higher than a 
subsequently submitted larqe business bid, the qovernment 
estimate, and the level of available funds for the work. 

DECISION 

South Atlantic Dredqinq Company, Inc. (SAD) protests the 
rejection of its bid and the withdrawal of the total small 
business set-aside under invitation for bids (IFB) 
No. N62470-90-B-0041, issued by the Department of the Navy 
for dredging work at the Naval Station in Norfolk, Virginia. 
SAD asserts that the Navy improperly determined that the 
bids submitted under the set-aside exceeded the fair market 
price, based in part on a government estimate of the cost of 
the work that SAD asserts was unrealistically low. 

We deny the protest. 

The IFB originally was synopsized in the Commerce Business 
Daily (CBD) as an unrestricted procurement. On the 
recommendation of the Small Business Administration, 
however, the Navy modified the IFB and resynopsized the 
procurement as a total small business set-aside. As a 
result of the two CBD notices, the agency received requests 



for the solicitation from both large and small businesses. 
The Navy ultimately receivea two small business bias, one 
for $3,071,970 from SAD, ana one for $5,214,200 from 
Atkinson Dreaqing Company. After the bias and the govern- 
ment estimate were maae public, SAD oblectea to the Navy 
that the government estimate for the work, $1,940,775, was 
too low.l/ In response to SAD's complaint, the Navy 
reevaluatea its estimate ana notified SAD that. it agreed in 
part with SAD’S ob]ections to the original estimate. 
Specifically, the Navy statea that its original estimate, 
which was based on dreaying contracts in the 2 preceaing 
fiscal years, haa not provided for an additional 8,000 feet 
of pipeline that was required by a change in the location of 
the aumping site from the one used in the prior contracts; 
had not includea the new wage scale that was issued by the 
Department of Labor on April 11; and had not includea the 
cost of mobilization and aemobilization. In view of these 
omissions, the Navy advised SAD that it was revisiny the 
estimate upwara to $2,399,925, only slightly below the 
$~~;OO,OOO that the Navy had available to fund the aredying 

. . 

Because of the remaining wiae aisparity (28 percent) between 
SAD's low bia and both the available funas and the yovern- 
ment estimate, the Navy made a determination to withdraw the 
set-aside and open the procurement to large business 
biaaers. Accordingly, the Navy issued an amenament to the 
IFB which withdrew the small business set-asiae, transferrea 
a portion of the dredging work from the base to the aaaitive 
bid schedule of the solicitation, and set a date for the 
submission of new bids under the revised, unrestrictea IFB. 
The Navy sent copies of the amenament to all businesses, 
both large and small, that haa requested the IFB originally 
in response to the two CBD synopses, including SAD. In the 
unrestricted competition, Norfolk Dredging Company, Inc., a 
large business, submitted the low bid, $1,996,015; SAD aia 
not submit a bid./ 

l/ Although the agency haa not yet made a aecision concern- 
my withdrawal of the small business set-aside, SAD 
apparently anticipated that the set-aside would be witharawn 
in light of the wiae aiscrepancy between the government 
estimate and the low bia. 

&/ The Navy subsequently made a formal aetermination to 
proceea with the awara, notwithstanaing the protest to our 
Office, on grounds of compelling urgency. 
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SAD asserts that the government estimate, even as revisea, 
is unlustifiably low, and thus is not an adequate basis for 
aetermininy that its low bia unaer the small business set- 
aside was not a fair market price. The protester argues 
that, while the estimate was preaicatea on the use of one 
large areage, small businesses would not be able to affora 
such equipment ana would have to use two smaller dredges, at 
yreater cost. Thus, accoraing to SAD, since the estimate 
that the ayency usea in concluding that available small 
business prices were too high was based on the use of 
equipment that only large businesses WOUld have available, 
the estimate did not provide a fair benchmark of what 
constituted a fair market price. We disagree. 

Generally, an agency may witharaw a small business set-asiae 
on the basis that awara to a small business would be 
aetrimental to the public interest, for example, by payment 
of more than a fair market price. See Feaeral Acquisition 
Regulation (FAR) S 19.506(a) (FAC 84-48). In determining 
the fair market price of small business Set-asides, the FAR 
provides that the agency shall apply the reasonable price 
guidelines of FAR S 15.805-2. See FAR S 19.202-6 
(FAC 84-56). Unaer those guidelines, the contracting 
officer may use one or more of several listed methods to 
aetermine a fair and reasonable price, incluainq a com- 
parison of proposea prices received in response to the 
solicitation, a comparison of prior proposed prices ana 
contract prices with the current proposed prices, ana a 
comparison of proposed prices with independent yovernment 
cost estimates. FAR S 15.805-2. We will not question a 
government estimate where the contracting agency has 
submittea supporting evidence which provides a reasonable 
basis for the estimate, IFR, Inc., B-209929, May 17, 1983, 
83-l CPD ll 524; similarly, we will not disturb an agency's 
aetermination of fair market price unless it lacks a 
rational basis or there is a showing of fraud or baa faith 
on the part of the contracting officer. See American 
Imaging Servs., B-238969, B-238971, 69 Comx Gen. 
July 19, 1990, go-2 CPD l/ 51. Here, we conclude t='the 
agency's determination was reasonably basea and shoula not 
be disturbea. 

The record inaicates that, when SAD initially complainea to 
the Navy that the first government estimate was too low, the 
firm stated that two areages woula be required due to the 
maynituae of the work and the short time that the IFB 
allowed for its completion. The Navy, on the other hana, 
referred to the IFB specification that "the contractor will 
be permitted to work on only one siae of one pier at a 
time." In light of that requirement, the Navy stated that 
it woula be aifficult to utilize two dreaqes. For that 
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reason, ana because of the Navy’s belief that a laryer 
aredge could perform required work north of pier 12 more 
efficiently than two smaller areayes, the Navy basea its 
initial ana revised estimates on the use of one large 
areaye. 

This approach to estimating dreaging equipment costs was 
reasonable. SAD aoes not allege, and there is nothing in 
the recora to suggest, that the Navy structurea its estimate 
on the basis of a sinyle dredge specifically to place the 
fair market price beyona the range of small business 
biaaers; rather, the agency's approach seems to have been 
basea entirely on specifications in the IFB (which SAD did 
not protest), and on a aesire for efficient performance. 
(In its protest to our Office, SAD itself conceaes that 
using one large aredqe is more efficient and less expensive 
than using two smaller ones.) Consequently, we find no 
basis for questioning the government estimate that the Navy 
used in determining fair market prices. 

Where, as here, a determination of excessive price is based 
primarily on a comparison of the bid price with the 
government estimate, we have found cancellation to be 
Justified where the low bid exceeded the government estimate 
by as little as 7.2 percent. Nationwide Roofing c Sheet 
Metal Co., Inc., B-231895.2, Oct. 28, 1988, 88-2 CPD 1 404. 
Here, as noted above, the aiscrepancy was almost 4 times as 
great, or 28 percent. Since the record shows that the Navy 
haa a rational basis for determining the fair market price, 
and there is no allegation or evidence of bad faith or 
fraua, we conclude that the agency's determination with 
reyara to fair market price should not be disturbed, and 
that the Navy therefore had a proper basis for withdrawing 
the small business set-asiae. 

SAD also sugyests that the reasonableness of its bid should 
be determined ultimately by reference to large business bids 
submitted at the second bia opening. Specifically, SAD 
argues that bids of $2,897,230 and $2,989,000 that were 
submittea by two large businesses were so close to its own 
bid of $3,071,970 that the price premium involved would have 
been within the acceptable range for policies aimed at 
promoting small business. SAD's argument ignores the fact, 
that these two bias were not in line for award. Norfolk's 
low bid was approximately one-third lower than these bids, 
and well below the revised estimate. 

We note, furthermore, that awara to SAD was not feasible due 
to the amount of funds available; SAD's low bia exceeded the 
available funds ($2,400,000) by $671,970. A contracting 
agency properly may cancel a solicitation when sufficient 
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funds are not available, irrespective of aisputes concerning 
the validity of the government estimate or the reasonable- 
ness of the-low bid price. See Ignacio Sanchez Constr., 
B-238492, May 11, 1990, 90-1-D ?I 467. Witharawinq the 
small business set-aside thus also appears to have been 
warranted on this basis. 

SAD asserts that the agency improperly withdrew the set- 
asiae by amending the IFB, rather than canceling the 
solicitation and issuing a new one. We fail to see how SAD 
was preJudicea by the manner in which the Navy proceeded in 
withdrawing the set-aside ana opening the competition to 
large businesses; SAD could have submitted a new bid unaer 
the amenaea IFB, but optea not to a0 so. In any case, there 
was nothing ob]ectionable.in the Navy's approach. Although 
the Navy aid not resynopslze the IFB, it maae a formal 
aetermination and finding that synopsis of the amendea IFB 
shoula be waivea aue to the compelliny urgency of its need 
for completion of the dredging work. See FAR S 5.202(a)(2) 
(FAC 84-52). Moreover, as noted aboveThe IFB already had 
been SynOpSiZed twice in the CBD, once as an unrestricted 
procurement and once as a small business set-asiae, and the 
Navy sent copies of the amended IFB to all firms that had 
expressed interest in response to the two prior CBD notices, 
including all known firms capable of performing the areaying 
work. 

SAD finally objects that accepting a second round of bids 
unaer the amended IFB resulted in an improper auction. This 
aryument is without merit. There is nothing obJectionable 
in an agency's recompeting a requirement after properly 
canceling a solicitation or withdrawing a small business 
set-aside. There is no indication that the contracting 
officer here withdrew the set-aside for the purpose of 
conauctiny an auction and, although the opportunity to 
submit bias after rejection of the publicly exposed, 
excessively priced bids allowed firms to formulate their 
bids with knowleage of the prior bid prices, the second 
competition also gave bidders who submitted excessive 
prices, such as SAD, another opportunity to bid at a lower 
price. See generally Groathouse Constr., B-235236, 
B-235250,uly 13, 1989, 89-2 CPD ll 44. 
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